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Far from this source of life, however, Europe and the revolution are 
being shaken to the core by a spectacular convulsion. During the last 
century, man cast off the fetters of religion. Hardly was he free, 
however, when he created new and utterly intolerable chains. Virtue dies 
but is born again, more exacting than ever. It preaches an ear-splitting 
sermon on charity to all comers and a kind of love for the future which 
makes a mockery of contemporary humanism. When it has reached this point 
of stability, it can only wreak havoc.  
 

A day arrives when it becomes bitter, immediately adopts police methods, 
and, for the salvation of mankind, assumes the ignoble aspect of an 
inquisition. At the climax of contemporary tragedy, we therefore become 
intimates of crime. The sources of life and of creation seem exhausted. 
Fear paralyzes a Europe peopled with phantoms and machines. Between two 
holocausts, scaffolds are installed in underground caverns where humanist 
executioners celebrate their new cult in silence.  
 

What cry would ever trouble them? The poets themselves, confronted with 
the murder of their fellow men, proudly declare that their hands are 
clean. The whole world absent-mindedly turns its back on these crimes; 
the victims have reached the extremity of their disgrace: they are a 
bore. In ancient times the blood of murder at least produced a religious 
horror and in this way sanctified the value of life.  
 

The real condemnation of the period we live in is, on the contrary, that 
it leads us to think that it is not blood-thirsty enough. Blood is no 
longer visible; it does not bespatter the faces of our pharisees visibly 
enough. This is the extreme of nihilism; blind and savage murder becomes 
an oasis, and the imbecile criminal seems positively refreshing in 
comparison with our highly intelligent executioners. 
 

Having believed for a long time that it could fight against God with all 
humanity as its ally, the European mind then perceived that it must also, 
if it did not want to die, fight against men. The rebels who, united 
against death, wanted to construct, on the foundation of the human 
species, a savage immortality are terrified at the prospect of being 
obliged to kill in their turn. Nevertheless, if they retreat they must 
accept death; if they advance they must accept murder. Rebellion, cut off 
from its origins and cynically travestied, oscillates, on all levels, 
between sacrifice and murder. The form of justice that it advocated and 
that it hoped was impartial has turned out to be summary.  
 

The kingdom of grace has been conquered, but the kingdom of justice is 
crumbling too. Europe is dying of this disappointing realization. 
Rebellion pleaded for the innocence of mankind, and now it has hardened 
its heart against its own culpability. Hardly does it start off in search 
of totality when it receives as its portion the most desperate sensations 
of solitude. It wanted to enter into communion with mankind and now it 
has no other hope but to assemble, one by one, throughout the years, the 
solitary men who fight their way toward unity. 
 

Must we therefore renounce every kind of rebellion, whether we accept, 
with all its injustices, a society that outlives its usefulness, or 
whether we decide, cynically, to serve, against the interest of man, the 
inexorable advance of history? After all, if the logic of our reflection 
should lead to a cowardly conformism it would have to be accepted as 
certain families sometimes accept inevitable dishonor. If it must also 



justify all the varieties of attempts against man, and even his 
systematic destruction, it would be necessary to consent to this suicide. 
The desire for justice would finally realize its ambition: the 
disappearance of a world of tradesmen and police. 
 

But are we still living in a rebellious world? Has not rebellion become, 
on the contrary, the excuse of a new variety of tyrant? Can the "We are" 
contained in the movement of rebellion, without shame and without 
subterfuge, be reconciled with murder? In assigning oppression a limit 
within which begins the dignity common to all men, rebellion defined a 
primary value. It put in the first rank of its frame of reference an 
obvious complicity among men, a common texture, the solidarity of chains, 
a communication between human being and human being which makes men both 
similar and united. In this way, it compelled the mind to take a first 
step in defiance of an absurd world.  
 

By this progress it rendered still more acute the problem that it must 
now solve in regard to murder. On the level of the absurd, in fact, 
murder would only give rise to logical contradictions; on the level of 
rebellion it is mental laceration. For it is now a question of deciding 
if it is possible to kill someone whose resemblance to ourselves we have 
at last recognized and whose identity we have just sanctified. When we 
have only just conquered solitude, must we then re-establish it 
definitively by legitimizing the act that isolates everything? To force 
solitude on a man who has just come to understand that he is not alone, 
is that not the definitive crime against man? 
 

Logically, one should reply that murder and rebellion are contradictory. 
If a single master should, in fact, be killed, the rebel, in a certain 
way, is no longer justified in using the term community of men from which 
he derived his justification. If this world has no higher meaning, if man 
is only responsible to man, it suffices for a man to remove one single 
human being from the society of the living to automatically exclude 
himself from it. When Cain kills Abel, he flees to the desert. And if 
murderers are legion, then this legion lives in the desert and in that 
other kind of solitude called promiscuity. 
 

From the moment that he strikes, the rebel cuts the world in two. He 
rebelled in the name of the identity of man with man and he sacrifices 
this identity by consecrating the difference in blood. His only 
existence, in the midst of suffering and oppression, was contained in 
this identity. The same movement, which intended to affirm him, thus 
brings an end to his existence. He can claim that some, or even almost 
all, are with him.  
 

But if one single human being is missing in the irreplaceable world of 
fraternity, then this world is immediately depopulated. If we are not, 
then I am not and this explains the infinite sadness of Kaliayev and the 
silence of Saint-Just. The rebels, who have decided to gain their ends 
through violence and murder, have in vain replaced, in order to preserve 
the hope of existing, "We are" by the "We shall be." When the murderer 
and the victim have disappeared, the community will provide its own 
justification without them.  
 

The exception having lasted its appointed time, the rule will once more 
become possible. On the level of history, as in individual life, murder 
is thus a desperate exception or it is nothing. The disturbance that it 
brings to the order of things offers no hope of a future; it is an 
exception and therefore it can be neither utilitarian nor systematic as 
the purely historical attitude would have it.  



 

It is the limit that can be reached but once, after which one must die. 
The rebel has only one way of reconciling himself with his act of murder 
if he allows himself to be led into performing it: to accept his own 
death and sacrifice. He kills and dies so that it shall be clear that 
murder is impossible. He demonstrates that, in reality, he prefers the 
"We are" to the "We shall be." The calm happiness of Kaliayev in his 
prison, the serenity of Saint-Just when he walks toward the scaffold, are 
explained in their turn. Beyond that farthest frontier, con-tradition and 
nihilism begin. 
 

Nihilistic Murder 
 

Irrational crime and rational crime, in fact, both equally betray the 
value brought to light by the movement of rebellion. Let us first 
consider the former. He who denies everything and assumes the authority 
to kill—Sade, the homicidal dandy, the pitiless Unique, Karamazov, the 
zealous supporters of the unleashed bandit—lay claim to nothing short of 
total freedom and the unlimited display of human pride. Nihilism 
confounds creator and created in the same blind fury. Suppressing every 
principle of hope, it rejects the idea of any limit, and in blind 
indignation, which no longer is even aware of its reasons, ends with the 
conclusion that it is a matter of indifference to kill when the victim is 
already condemned to death. 
 

But its reasons the mutual recognition of a common destiny and the 
communication of men between themselves—are always valid. Rebellion 
proclaimed them and undertook to serve them. In the same way it defined, 
in contradiction to nihilism, a rule of conduct that has no need to await 
the end of history to explain its actions and which is, nevertheless, not 
formal. Contrary to Jacobin morality, it made allowances for everything 
that escapes from rules and laws.  
 

It opened the way to a morality which, far from obeying abstract 
principles, discovers them only in the heat of battle and in the 
incessant movement of contradiction. Nothing justifies the assertion that 
these principles have existed externally; it is of no use to declare that 
they will one day exist. But they do exist, in the very period in which 
we exist. With us, and throughout all history, they deny servitude, 
falsehood, and terror. 
 

There is, in fact, nothing in common between a master and a slave; it is 
impossible to speak and communicate with a person who has been reduced to 
servitude. Instead of the implicit and untrammeled dialogue through which 
we come to recognize our similarity and consecrate our destiny, servitude 
gives sway to the most terrible of silences. If injustice is bad for the 
rebel, it is not because it contradicts an eternal idea of justice, but 
because it perpetuates the silent hostility that separates the oppressor 
from the oppressed. It kills the small part of existence that can be 
realized on this earth through the mutual understanding of men.  
 

In the same way, since the man who lies shuts himself off from other men, 
falsehood is therefore proscribed and, on a slightly lower level, murder 
and violence, which impose definitive silence. The mutual understanding 
and communication discovered by rebellion can survive only in the free 
exchange of conversation. Every ambiguity, every misunderstanding, leads 
to death; clear language and simple words are the only salvation from 
this death.1  
 



1 It is worth noting that the language peculiar to totalitarian doctrines 
is always: a scholastic or administrative language. 
 

The climax of every tragedy lies in the deafness of its heroes. Plato is 
right and not Moses and Nietzsche. Dialogue on the level of mankind is 
less costly than the gospel preached by totalitarian regimes in the form 
of a monologue dictated from the top of a lonely mountain. On the stage 
as in reality, the monologue precedes death. Every rebel, solely by the 
movement that sets him in opposition to the oppressor, therefore pleads 
for life, undertakes to struggle against servitude, falsehood, and 
terror, and affirms, in a flash, that these three afflictions are the 
cause of silence between men, that they obscure them from one another and 
prevent them from rediscovering themselves in the only value that can 
save them from nihilism the long complicity of men at grips with their 
destiny. 
 

In a flash—but that is time enough to say, provisionally, that the most 
extreme form of freedom, the freedom to kill, is not compatible with the 
sense of rebellion. Rebellion is in no way the demand for total freedom. 
On the contrary, rebellion puts total freedom up for trial. It 
specifically attacks the unlimited power that authorizes a superior to 
violate the forbidden frontier. Far from demanding general independence, 
the rebel wants it to be recognized that freedom has its limits 
everywhere that a human being is to be found the limit being precisely 
that human being's power to rebel. The most profound reason for 
rebellious intransigence is to be found here. The more aware rebellion is 
of demanding a just limit, the more inflexible it becomes.  
 

The rebel undoubtedly demands a certain degree of freedom for himself; 
but in no case, if he is consistent, does he demand the right to destroy 
the existence and the freedom of others. He humiliates no one. The 
freedom he claims, he claims for all; the freedom he refuses, he forbids 
everyone to enjoy. He is not only the slave against the master, but also 
man against the world of master and slave. Therefore, thanks to 
rebellion, there is something more in history than the relation between 
mastery and servitude.  
 

Unlimited power is not the only law. It is in the name of another value 
that the rebel affirms the impossibility of total freedom while he claims 
for himself the relative freedom necessary to recognize this 
impossibility. Every human freedom, at its very roots, is therefore 
relative. Absolute freedom, which is the freedom to kill, is the only one 
which does not claim, at the same time as itself, the things that limit 
and obliterate it. Thus it cuts itself off from its roots and —abstract 
and malevolent shade—wanders haphazardly until such time as it imagines 
that it has found substance in some ideology. 
 

It is then possible to say that rebellion, when it develops into 
destruction, is illogical. Claiming the unity of the human condition, it 
is a force of life, not of death. Its most profound logic is not the 
logic of destruction; it is the logic of creation. Its movement, in order 
to remain authentic, must never abandon any of the terms of the 
contradiction that sustains it. It must be faithful to the yes that it 
contains as well as to the no that nihilistic interpretations isolate in 
rebellion. The logic of the rebel is to want to serve justice so as not 
to add to the injustice of the human condition, to insist on plain 
language so as not to increase the universal falsehood, and to wager, in 
spite of human misery, for happiness. Nihilistic passion, adding to 
falsehood and injustice, destroys in its fury its original demands and 
thus deprives rebellion of its most cogent reasons. It kills in the fond 



conviction that this world is dedicated to death. The consequence of 
rebellion, on the contrary, is to refuse to legitimize murder because 
rebellion, in principle, is a protest against death. 
 

 

But if man were capable of introducing unity into the world entirely on 
his own, if he could establish the reign, by his own decree, of 
sincerity, innocence, and justice, he would be God Himself. Equally, if 
he could accomplish all this, there would be no more reasons for 
rebellion. If rebellion exists, it is because falsehood, injustice, and 
violence are part of the rebel's condition. He cannot, therefore, 
absolutely claim not to kill or lie, without renouncing his rebellion and 
accepting, once and for all, evil and murder. But no more can he agree to 
kill and lie, since the inverse reasoning which would justify murder and 
violence would also destroy the reasons for his insurrection. Thus the 
rebel can never find peace. He knows what is good and, despite himself, 
does evil.  
 

The value that supports him is never given to him once and for all; he 
must fight to uphold it, unceasingly. Again the existence he achieves 
collapses if rebellion does not support it. In any case, if he is not 
always able not to kill, either directly or indirectly, he can put his 
conviction and passion to work at diminishing the chances of murder 
around him. His only virtue will lie in never yielding to the impulse to 
allow himself to be engulfed in the shadows that surround him and in 
obstinately dragging the chains of evil, with which he is bound, toward 
the light of good. If he finally kills himself, he will accept death. 
Faithful to his origins, the rebel demonstrates by sacrifice that his 
real freedom is not freedom from murder but freedom from his own death. 
At the same time, he achieves honor in metaphysical terms. Thus Kaliayev 
climbs the gallows and visibly designates to all his fellow men the exact 
limit where man's honor begins and ends. 
 

 

Historical Murder 
 

Rebellion also deploys itself in history, which demands not only 
exemplary choices, but also efficacious attitudes. Rational murder runs 
the risk of finding itself justified by history. The contradiction of 
rebellion, then, is reflected in an apparently insoluble contradiction, 
of which the two counterparts in politics are on the one hand the 
opposition between violence and non-violence, and on the other hand the 
opposition between justice and freedom. Let us try to define them in the 
terms of their paradox. 
 

The positive value contained in the initial movement of rebellion 
supposes the renunciation of violence committed on principle. It 
consequently entails the impossibility of stabilizing a revolution. 
Rebellion is, incessantly, prey to this contradiction. On the level of 
history it becomes even more insoluble. If I renounce the project of 
making human identity respected, I abdicate in favor of oppression, I 
renounce rebellion and fall back on an attitude of nihilistic consent. 
Then nihilism becomes conservative. If I insist that human identity 
should be recognized as existing, then I engage in an action which, to 
succeed, supposes a cynical attitude toward violence and denies this 
identity and rebellion itself.  
 

To extend the contradiction still farther, if the unity of the world 
cannot come from on high, man must construct it on his own level, in 
history. History without a value to transfigure it, is controlled by the 



law of expediency. Historical materialism, determinism, violence, 
negation of every form of freedom which does not coincide with expediency 
and the world of courage and of silence, are the highly legitimate 
consequences of a pure philosophy of history.  
 

In the world today, only a philosophy of eternity could justify non-
violence. To absolute worship of history it would make the objection of 
the creation of history and of the historical situation it would ask 
whence it had sprung. Finally, it would put the responsibility for 
justice in God's hands, thus consecrating injustice. Equally, its 
answers, in their turn, would insist on faith. The objection will be 
raised of evil, and of the paradox of an all-powerful and malevolent, or 
benevolent and sterile, God. The choice will remain open between grace 
and history, God or the sword. 
 

What, then, should be the attitude of the rebel? He cannot turn away from 
the world and from history without denying the very principle of his 
rebellion, nor can he choose eternal life without resigning himself, in 
one sense, to evil. If, for example, he is not a Christian, he should go 
to the bitter end. But to the bitter end means to choose history 
absolutely and with it murder, if murder is essential to history: to 
accept the justification of murder is again to deny his origins.  
 

If the rebel makes no choice, he chooses the silence and slavery of 
others. If, in a moment of despair, he declares that he opts both against 
God and against history, he is the witness of pure freedom; in other 
words, of nothing. In our period of history and in the impossible 
condition in which he finds himself, of being unable to affirm a superior 
motive that does not have its limits in evil, his apparent dilemma is 
silence or murder—in either case, a surrender. 
 

And it is the same again with justice and freedom. These two demands are 
already to be found at the beginning of the movement of rebellion and are 
to be found again in the first impetus of revolution. The history of 
revolutions demonstrates, however, that they almost always conflict as 
though their mutual demands were irreconcilable. Absolute freedom is the 
right of the strongest to dominate. Therefore it prolongs the conflicts 
that profit by injustice. Absolute justice is achieved by the suppression 
of all contradiction: therefore it destroys freedom.2  
 

The revolution to achieve justice, through freedom, ends by aligning them 
against each other. Thus there exists in every revolution, once the class 
that dominated up to then has been liquidated, a stage in which it gives 
birth, itself, to a movement of rebellion which indicates its limits and 
announces its chances of failure. The revolution, first of all, proposes 
to satisfy the spirit of rebellion which has given rise to it; then it is 
compelled to deny it, the better to affirm itself. There is, it would 
seem, an ineradicable opposition between the movement of rebellion and 
the attainments of revolution. 
 

But these contradictions only exist in the absolute. They suppose a world 
and a method of thought without meditation. There is, in fact, no 
conciliation possible between a god who is totally separated from history 
and a history purged of all transcendence. Their representatives on earth 
are, indeed, the yogi and the commissar. But the difference between these 
two types of men is not, as has been stated, the difference between 
ineffectual purity and expediency. The former chooses only the 
ineffectiveness of abstention and the second the ineffectiveness of 
destruction. Because both reject the conciliatory value that rebellion, 



on the contrary, reveals, they offer us only two kinds of impotence, both 
equally removed from reality, that of good and that of evil. 
 

If, in fact, to ignore history comes to the same as denying reality, it 
is still alienating oneself from reality to consider history as a 
completely self-sufficient absolute. The revolution of the twentieth 
century believes that it can avoid nihilism and remain faithful to true 
rebellion, by replacing God by history. In reality, it fortifies the 
former and betrays the latter. History in its pure form furnishes no 
value by itself. Therefore one must live by the principles of immediate 
expediency and keep silent 
 

1 In his Entretiens sur le bon usage de la liberie (Conversations on the 
Good Use of Freedom), Jean Grenier lays the foundation for an argument 
that can be summed up thus: absolute freedom is the destruction of all 
value; absolute value suppresses all freedom. Likewise Palante: "If there 
is a single and universal truth, freedom has no reason for existing." 
 

or tell lies. Systematic violence, or imposed silence, calculation or 
concerted falsehood become the inevitable rule. Purely historical thought 
is therefore nihilistic: it wholeheartedly accepts the evil of history 
and in this way is opposed to rebellion. It is useless for it to affirm, 
in compensation, the absolute rationality of history, for historical 
reason will never bey fulfilled and will never have its full meaning or 
value until the end of history.  
 

In the meanwhile, it is necessary to act, and to act without a moral rule 
in order that the definitive rule should one day be realized. Cynicism as 
a political attitude is only logical as a function of absolutist thought; 
in other words, absolute nihilism on the one hand, absolute rationalism 
on the other.3 As for the consequences, there is no difference between 
the two attitudes. From the moment that they are accepted, the earth 
becomes a desert. 
 

3 We see again, and this cannot be said too often, that absolute 
rationalism is not rationalism. The difference between the two is the 
same as the difference between cynicism and realism. The first drives the 
second beyond the limits that give it meaning and legitimacy. More 
brutal, it is finally less efficacious. It is violence opposed to force. 
 

In reality, the purely historical absolute is not even conceivable. 
Jaspers's thought, for example, in its essentials, underlines the 
impossibility of man's grasping totality, since he lives in the midst of 
this totality. History, as an entirety, could exist only in the eyes of 
an observer outside it and outside the world. History only exists, in the 
final analysis, for God. Thus it is impossible to act according to plans 
embracing the totality of universal history. Any historical enterprise 
can therefore only be a more or less reasonable or justifiable adventure. 
It is primarily a risk. In so far as it is a risk it cannot be used to 
justify any excess or any ruthless and absolutist position. 
 

If, on the other hand, rebellion could found a philosophy it would be a 
philosophy of limits, of calculated ignorance, and of risk. He who does 
not know everything cannot kill everything. The rebel, far from making an 
absolute of history, rejects and disputes it, in the name of a concept 
that he has of his own nature. He refuses his condition, and his 
condition to a large extent is historical. Injustice, the transcience of 
time, death all are mani fest in history. In spurning them, history 
itself is spurned. Most certainly the rebel does not deny the history 



that surrounds him; it is in terms of this that he attempts to affirm 
himself.  
 

But confronted with it, he feels like the artist confronted with reality; 
he spurns it without escaping from it. He has never succeeded in creating 
an absolute history. Even though he can participate, by the force of 
events, in the crime of history, he cannot necessarily legitimate it. 
Rational crime not only cannot be admitted on the level of rebellion, but 
also signifies the death of rebellion. To make this evidence more 
convincing, rational crime exercises itself, in the first place, on 
rebels whose insurrection contests a history that is henceforth deified. 
 

The mystification peculiar to the mind which claims to be revolutionary 
today sums up and increases bourgeois mystification. It contrives, by the 
promise of absolute justice, the acceptance of perpetual injustice, of 
unlimited compromise, and of indignity. Rebellion itself only aspires to 
the relative and can only promise an assured dignity coupled with 
relative justice. It supposes a limit at which the community of man is 
established. Its universe is the universe of relative values.  
 

Instead of saying, with Hegel and Marx, that all is necessary, it only 
repeats that all is possible and that, at a certain point on the farthest 
frontier, it is worth making the supreme sacrifice for the sake of the 
possible. Between God and history, the yogi and the commissar, it opens a 
difficult path where contradictions may exist and thrive. Let us consider 
the two contradictions given as an example in this way. 
 

A revolutionary action which wishes to be coherent in terms of its 
origins should be embodied in an active consent to the relative. It would 
express fidelity to the human condition. Uncompromising as to its means, 
it would accept an approximation as far as its ends are concerned and, so 
that the approximation should become more and more accurately defined, it 
would allow absolute freedom of speech. Thus it would preserve the common 
existence that justifies its insurrection. In particular, it would 
preserve as an absolute law the permanent possibility of self-expression. 
This defines a particular line of conduct in regard to justice and 
freedom. There is no justice in society without natural or civil rights 
as its basis.  
 

There are no rights without expression of those rights. If the rights are 
expressed without hesitation it is more than probable that, sooner or 
later, the justice they postulate will come to the world. To conquer 
existence, we must start from the small amount of existence we find in 
ourselves and not deny it from/the very beginning. To silence the law 
until justice is established is to silence it forever since it will have 
no more occasion to speak if justice reigns forever.  
 

Once more, we thus confide justice into the keeping of those who alone 
have the ability to make themselves heard—those in power. For centuries, 
justice and existence as dispensed by those in power have been considered 
a favor. To kill freedom in order to establish the reign of justice comes 
to the same as resuscitating the idea of grace without divine 
intercession and of restoring by a mystifying reaction the mystic body in 
its basest elements. Even when justice is not realized, freedom preserves 
the power to protest and guarantees human communication. 
 

Justice in a silent world, justice enslaved and mute, destroys mutual 
complicity and finally can no longer be justice. The revolution of the 
twentieth century has arbitrarily separated, for overambitious ends of 
conquest, two inseparable ideas. Absolute freedom mocks at justice. 



Absolute justice denies freedom. To be fruitful, the two ideas must find 
their limits in each other. No man considers that his condition is free 
if it is not at the same time just, nor just unless it is free.  
 

Freedom, precisely, cannot even be imagined without the power of saying 
clearly what is just and what is unjust, of claiming all existence in the 
name of a small part of existence which refuses to die. Finally there is 
a justice, though a very different kind of justice, in restoring freedom, 
which is the only imperishable value of history. Men are never really 
willing to die except for the sake of freedom: therefore they do not 
believe in dying completely. 
 

The same reasoning can be applied to violence. Absolute non-violence is 
the negative basis of slavery and its acts of violence; systematic 
violence positively destroys the living community and the existence we 
receive from it. To be fruitful, these two ideas must establish final 
limits. In history, considered as an absolute, violence finds itself 
legitimized; as a relative risk, it is the cause of a rupture in 
communication. It must therefore preserve, for the rebel, its provisional 
character of effraction and must always be bound, if it cannot be 
avoided, to a personal responsibility and to an immediate risk.  
 

Systematic violence is part of the order of things; in a certain sense, 
this is consolatory. Fuhrerprinzip or historical Reason, whatever order 
may establish it, it reigns over the universe of things, not the universe 
of men. Just as the rebel considers murder as the limit that he must, if 
he is so inclined, consecrate by his own death, so violence can only be 
an extreme limit which combats another form of violence, as, for example, 
in the case of an insurrection.  
 

If an excess of injustice renders the latter inevitable, the rebel 
rejects violence in advance, in the service of a doctrine or of a reason 
of State. Every historical crisis, for example, terminates in 
institutions. If we have no control over the crisis itself, which is pure 
hazard, we do have control over the institutions, since we can define 
them, choose the ones for which we will fight, and thus bend our efforts 
toward their establishment. Authentic arts of rebellion will only consent 
to take up arms for institutions that limit violence, not for those which 
codify it.  
 

A revolution is not worth dying for unless it assures the immediate 
suppression of the death penalty; not worth going to prison for unless it 
refuses in advance to pass sentence without fixed terms. If rebel 
violence employs itself in the establishment of these institutions, 
announcing its aims as often as it can, it is the only way in which it 
can be really provisional. When the end is absolute, historically 
speaking, and when it is believed certain of realization, it is possible 
to go so far as to sacrifice others. When it is not, only oneself can be 
sacrificed, in the hazards of a struggle for the common dignity of man. 
Does the end justify the means? That is possible. But what will justify 
the end? To that question, which historical thought leaves pending, 
rebellion replies: the means. 
 

What does such an attitude signify in politics? And, first of all, is it 
efficacious? We must answer without hesitation that it is the only 
attitude that is efficacious today. There are two sorts of efficacity: 
that of typhoons and that of sap. Historical absolutism is not 
efficacious, it is efficient; it has seized and kept power. Once it is in 
possession of power, it destroys the only creative reality.  
 



Uncompromising and limited action, springing from rebellion, upholds this 
reality and only tries to extend it farther and farther. It is not said 
that this action cannot conquer. It is said that it runs the risk of not 
conquering and of dying. But either revolution will take this risk or it 
will confess that it is only the undertaking of a new set of masters, 
punishable by the same scorn. A revolution that is separated from honor 
betrays its origins that belong to the reign of honor.  
 

Its choice, in any case, is limited to material expediency and final 
annihilation, or to risks and hence to creation. The revolutionaries of 
the past went ahead as fast as they could and their optimism was 
complete. But today the revolutionary spirit has grown in knowledge and 
clear-sightedness; it has behind it a hundred and fifty years of 
experience. Moreover, the revolution has lost its illusions of being a 
public holiday. It is, entirely on its own, a prodigious and calculated 
enterprise, which embraces the entire universe. It knows, even though it 
does not always say so, that it will be world-wide or that it will not be 
at all.  
 

Its chances are balanced against the risk of a universal war, which, even 
in the event of victory, will only present it with an Empire of ruins. It 
can remain faithful to its nihilism, and incarnate in the charnel houses 
the ultimate reason of history. Then it will be necessary to renounce 
everything except the silent music that will again transfigure the 
terrestrial hell. But the revolutionary spirit in Europe can also, for 
the first and last time, reflect upon its principles, ask itself what the 
deviation is which leads it into terror and into war, and rediscover with 
the reasons for its rebellion, its faith in itself. 
 

 

The end 


